
OCTOBER	                                          	      MUNICIPALITY OF THORNE | 2024
		      	   REGULAR SITTING / MINUTES

1.	OPENING AND ATTENDANCE
	Resolution 121-10/2024

	It is moved by N. CHARETTE seconded by R. BLASKIE and unanimously resolved;

THAT 	the regular meeting of the Municipality of Thorne held on Tuesday, October 8, 2024, at 7:00 p.m. in Thorne Township, under the leadership of the Mayor, Karen Kelly is open. 

CARRIED

Present is Robert Wills, Robert Blaskie, Norma Charrette, Jammie-Lee Coursol, Deborah Stafford, Marsha Bean

Also attending the meeting: Director General STACY LAFLEUR

2.	VISITORS / QUESTION PERIOD    
Bruce Shepley, Mathieu Rioux, James Fletcher, Jill McBane, Charlie Taylor, Samantha Renaud, Christine Anderson, Karen McIsaac, Marguerite Born, Cheryl Byrne, Kathleen Byrne, Linda Drouin, Olivier Sweeney, Beth Walsh, Lynn Gaulin, Brian Langemeyer, JoEllen Cushing, Tracy Lambert, Tim Smith, Dan Soroka, Suzanne Soroka

Mr. Fletcher requested that the intersection of Mountain Road and Thorne Lake Road be cleared, as the overgrowth of trees severely impacts visibility. Mrs. Anderson suggested installing a three-way stop at the intersection to improve safety.

Mrs. Renaud mentioned that there are grants available for seniors and provided the Director General with a copy of her research.

Mr. Shepley praised the successful organization of the flea market. He also raised a concern about why council meetings are not available virtually.

Mr. Taylor requested a free grading for Dunlop Road and also suggested inviting a speaker to give a presentation on ethics.

Mr. Smith expressed concerns about the poor cell service in the area and proposed that the council pressure the MRC to take action by asking the government to install additional towers.

Mrs. Cushing inquired if the lights for the rink could be turned back on and asked about the status of the Neighborhood Watch sign.

Mrs. Born asked what steps the council plans to take regarding the recent increase in property assessments.

Finally, Mrs. Anderson offered solutions she believes would help the MRC Pontiac address issues related to illegitimate property taxes, and provided a copy of her recommendations to all council members.

3.	ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA
	Resolution 122-10/2024

	It is moved by N. CHARETTE seconded by D. STAFFORD and unanimously resolved;

 	THAT the agenda be adopted with the following modifications;

	# 14 Resignation / job posting

CARRIED
		
4.	ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 10, 2024, MEETING
	Resolution 123-10/2024

	It is moved by J. COURSOL seconded by D. STAFFORD and unanimously resolved;

THAT the minutes of the regular meeting held on September 10, 2024, be adopted as presented.

CARRIED

5.		BY-LAW ENFORCEMENT OFFICER
		1) Report – Kathleen Gauthier
	5 Issued permits.
2 permits sent to the MRC Evaluation department to be inspected.
1 Subdivisions completed and sent to surveyor.
Answer question by phone, email and in person from taxpayers.
Sent out 33 Blue/Green algae letter to taxpayers around Sparling Lake.
 	10 site visits to properties to ensure work was completed in order to send to MRC for evaluation.
1 conformity for septic letter one acquire rights letter.. 
Reading by-laws and other pertinent information required as the by-law officer.



6.	ROAD COMMITTEE	
	1) Report – Councilor R. Blaskie	
Road Repairs:
Tubman Road: Completed repairs on an unmaintained section using 19 loads of gravel over 3 days.
Yach Road: Completed repairs on another unmaintained section with 37 loads of gravel over 4 days.
Gravel Inventory:
There are between 8,000 and 9,000 tons of gravel remaining, which is sufficient for next year's projects.
Johnson Road Extension:
Work is ongoing to finish the extension for the new resident.
Maintenance Tasks:
Cleaned out the turnaround area for snowplowing.
Grass cutting has been completed.
Equipment Update:
A bearing on the brush cutter has seized and requires attention.
Policy Recommendation:
A policy for free grading on private roads is needed to streamline maintenance efforts.

2) Winter Hours – Road Foreman
Resolution 124-10/2024

		WHEREAS 	Resolution Number 107-09/2024 was adopted regarding the layoff of the road foremen;
WHEREAS 	discussions with the Director General highlighted the necessity of having dedicated staff for public works during the winter months;

FOR THESE REASONS,

It is moved by R. BLASKIE, seconded by N.CHARETTE and unanimously resolved:

THAT the aforementioned resolution be amended;
THAT the road foremen will be scheduled to work winter hours from December 1 to April 1 each year.

CARRIED

7.		ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE 
	1) Report – Councillor R. Wills
Our municipal transfer station is operating at a comfortable pace. The recycling bins are filled each week, as is the large garbage dumpster. The metal bin is usually nearly full, and the sea can that we were told we needed for electronics is nearly full. At the MRC waste management meeting, I was told that the electronics pickup is by some other acronym organization, so I suppose they will collect the electronics when they get around to it. 

MRC seems set upon the notion that they can and will implement door-to-door pickup of garbage, recycling, and organics throughout the Pontiac. In towns such as Shawville or Fort Coulonge, curbside pickup is already in place. In rural municipalities, I think this would be a logistical disaster. Thorne has 120km of roads in winter, 180 in summer, and that does not include private roads, many of which have part time or full time residents. Imagine hanging on to your food scraps, diapers, kitty litter, etc. for a week or more, and then having to carry it to the curb for pickup. Now, imagine that in the winter, when wet organic matter freezes if left outside.  The truck/miles alone make this scheme logistically unworkable and therefor unaffordable by us, the taxpayers. 

Alternative strategies could include worm bins, green cones, backyard composting, or a countertop device which grinds and dries food scraps overnight. The ‘problem’ with all these methods of dealing with organics is that the Quebec government won’t  subsidize them, and has the bent notion that they want to know  how much organic matter is being diverted, rather than concentrating on how much organic matter is still in with the residual waste. So if you intend to utilize one or more of these methods, you’ll have to do it on your own, but it’s actually easier that way. One way or another, we need to get all organic matter out of the garbage stream, before the garbage police begin to refuse your organically-contaminated residual waste. I prefer to see it treated as a resource that we choose to keep close to home, rather than a trophy of bureaucratic over-reach.

8.		LAND-USE PLANNING COMMITTEE
	1) Report – Councillor N. Charette 
	No report this month

9.		FINANCE AND ADMINISTRATION COMMITTEE 
		1) Report – Councilor M. Bean
Financial Overview:
Our current line stands at $511,000, with the last of our tax coupons received.
Major expenditures include:
Policing: $62,155
Filogreen: $5,379
Government remittances: $13,000

Fire Department Meeting Summary (September 17):
Attendees: Norma Charette and myself.

Key discussions included:
Purchases:
Consideration for a practice dummy for first responders, approximately $1,700.
A request from a firefighter for an item needed for the truck, estimated at $2,000.









Honoring Service:
The fire department plans to honor George St. Pierre’s family by encapsulating his badge and presenting it to them in recognition of his dedicated service.
Upcoming Events:
Coverage for the upcoming OktoberFest was mentioned.
Fire Practice:
The possibility of using brush at our Thorne dump for fire practice was discussed, pending the final permit approval from the MRC.
Call-Out Clarifications:
We sought clarification on the number of personnel required for call-outs, associated costs for personnel and the truck, and overall staffing needs.
The fire chief referred to his budget for specific answers. I requested that Thorne receive a detailed Excel spreadsheet of the budget for expense tracking, but was informed this request must go through the Director General.
Intermunicipal Agreement Considerations:
It has become clear that our intermunicipal agreement needs to explicitly state our expectations, particularly given that we provide 40% of the funding. I sensed a perception that Thorne is viewed as a recipient of services rather than a partner. This distinction must be clarified, potentially through the establishment of a committee.
Next Steps:
Many of us have reviewed the MRC site regarding new evaluations, and the reactions have been concerning. Before confirming any decisions, we will need the following information:
Fire department budget
MRC requirements
Policing funds
Additional needs related to roads and waste management
Rest assured, we will do our utmost to prioritize the needs of our residents.

10.		RECREATION AND CULTURE COMMITTEE 
		1) Report – Councilor J. Coursol
Councillor Coursol reported that Oktoberfest was a great success. The Recreation Association participated in the parade with a float and distributed pamphlets promoting their upcoming Halloween party, scheduled for October 19, 2024. The association is also planning a winter carnival for January.

11.		PUBLIC SECURITY COMMITTEE 
		1) Report – Councilor D. Stafford
As we embrace the beautiful fall weather, more ATVs and side-by-sides will be on the roads, enjoying the stunning fall foliage. We encourage everyone to remain vigilant and adhere to all guidelines and rules while traveling on our municipal roads. If you witness any damage to the roads, please report it.

Additionally, many residents enjoy walking and taking in the vibrant autumn colors. Please remember that there are no public trails within our municipality. While you are welcome to walk and ride on our roads, it is important to respect private property. If you encounter a "Private Property" sign, continuing onto that property is considered trespassing, and the owner has the right to take legal action.

We urge you to respect landowners' rules and wishes. Let’s all enjoy this beautiful season responsibly!

12.		FIRE DEPARTMENT
1) Fire chief’s report – Denis Chaussé
Monthly Report: September 01 – 30, 2024

911 Calls:
Total calls this month: 8
911-067: Electrical fire at 46 Palmer Avenue (Station 5)
911-068: Motor vehicle accident at Route 366 & Bryson (Station 4)
911-069: Car fire at Chemin Lac de la Plage (Station 5)
911-070: Motor vehicle accident with injury at 1941 Picanoc (Station 5)
911-071: Open fire at 144 Petit Murray Lake (Station 5)
911-072: Motor vehicle accident with extraction at 2 Chemin Bienvenue (Station 4)
911-073: Post on fire at 303 Chemin Schwartz (Station 4)
911-074: Electric wires down at 76 Chemin Bryson (Station 4)
Emergency Medical Calls:
Total calls this month: 13
Station 4: 5 calls
Station 5: 8 calls
Fire and First Responder Training:
Practice #18: September 8, Station 5 - SCBA Maintenance & Medical Evaluation
Practice #19: September 14, Station 5 - Side-by-Side Training
Special Events:
S/E 240901-037: House inspection in Otter Lake (Stations 4 and 5)
S/E 240910-038: Recovered stolen property from Municipality (Station 5)
S/E 240939-039: Wages Officer Course led by Randy Richard (Station 5)
Section Meetings:
September 17: Section meeting from 19:00 to 21:30 at Station 5
September 26: Officer meeting from 18:00 to 21:00 at Station 5
Vehicle Maintenance:
Regular maintenance conducted by Danny Kluke for:
Side-by-Side Rescue Vehicle (11-05)
Rescue Boat (18-05)
Weekly maintenance of extraction tools by certified members at Stations 4 and 5:
September 5: Nathasha St-Aubin and Ronnie Vadneau
September 15: Russell Lance and Guy Lafleur






13.	TRANSFER STATION – CAMERA
	Resolution 125-10/2024

	WHEREAS 	stolen goods were reported stolen from the transfer site last year;
WHEREAS 	there have been ongoing complaints regarding unauthorized access to the transfer station after hours;

	DESPITE THESE REASONS, 

It is moved by M. BEAN seconded by R. WILLS and unanimously resolved:

THAT 	the municipality will not install surveillance cameras at the transfer station to monitor activities and enhance security.

	CARRIED

14.	RESIGNATION / JOB POSTING
	Resolution 126-10/2024

WHEREAS 	a resignation letter has been received from the Assistant Director General;
WHEREAS	the resignation is effective as of October 3, 2024;

	FOR THESE REASONS, 

It is moved by D. STAFFORD seconded by N. CHARETTE and unanimously resolved:

THAT	the municipality hereby accepts the resignation of Chantal Villeneuve and expresses its gratitude for their service and contributions.
THAT	the municipality will initiate the process to fill the vacancy in accordance with established procedures.

	CARRIED

15.	DEEDS
2 deeds were received in September, totaling $ 0.

16.		REMEMBRANCE DAY
Resolution no 127-10/2024

WHEREAS	Council decided that Remembrance Day will be held on November 11, 2024, at 11 a.m.:
WHEREAS	a light lunch will be served following the ceremony;
	
FOR THESE REASONS:

It is moved by J. COURSOL seconded by D. STAFFORD and unanimously resolved:

THAT 		the municipality budgets $ 400.00 for the lunch preparation.

CARRIED

17.		MADA AND FAMILY POLICY
1) MUNICIPALITY OF THORNE COMMITMENT TO THE MADA COLLECTIVE APPROACH AND FINANCIAL CONTRIBUTION.
Resolution no 128-10/2024
 
WHEREAS	the Municipality of Thorne wishes to update its MADA policy which was adopted in 2012;
WHEREAS 	the Municipality of Thorne is committed to improving the living conditions of seniors and fostering their inclusion in the social life of the community;
WHEREAS 	this is a collective initiative, the Municipality of Thorne is committed to contributing $ 1 000 to the implementation of the initiative;

FOR THESE REASONS:

It is moved by N. CHARETTE seconded by J. COURSOL and unanimously resolved:

THAT	the Municipality of Thorne confirms its interest and commitment to partner with other municipalities to undertake and carry out its collective MADA approach and contribute financially.

CARRIED

2) APPOINTMENT OF A REPRESENTATIVE OF THE MUNICIPALITY OF THORNE TO THE MADA COLLECTIVE APPROACH.
Resolution no 129-10/2024

WHEREAS 	the MRC Pontiac wishes to update its MADA policy which was adopted in 2012;
WHEREAS	the Municipality of Thorne is committed to improving the living conditions of seniors and promoting their inclusion in the social life of the community;
WHEREAS 	the person to be appointed will represent the municipality in terms of senior’s issues on the steering committee;

FOR THESE REASONS:

It is moved by N. CHARETTE seconded by D. STAFFORD and unanimously resolved:

THAT	Jammie-Lee Coursol be appointed municipal representative for the MADA initiative on the steering committee. 

CARRIED

3) MUNICIPALITY OF THORNE COMMITMENT TO THE COLLECTIVE FAMILY POLICY APPROACH AND FINANCIAL CONTRIBUTION.
Resolution no 130-10/2024

WHEREAS 	the Municipality of Thorne wishes to update its family policy and action plan which was adopted in 2012;
[bookmark: _Hlk178149346]WHEREAS 	the Municipality of Thorne is committed to acting in favor of families, and that the well being of families and their concerns are an integral part of municipal priorities;

WHEREAS 	this is a collective approach, the the Municipality of Thorne undertakes to contribute financially up to $ 1 000 for the implementation of the policy;

FOR THESE REASONS:

It is moved by N. CHARETTE seconded by J. COURSOL and unanimously resolved:

THAT	the Municipality of Thorne confirms its interest and commitment to join with other municipalities to undertake and implement the PFM collective approach, and to contribute financially.

CARRIED

4) APPOINTMENT OF A REPRESENTATIVE OF THE MUNICIPALITY OF THORNE TO THE MUNICIPAL FAMILY POLICY.
Resolution no 131-10/2024

WHEREAS 	the MRC Pontiac wishes to update its family policy which was adopted in 2012;
WHEREAS 	Municipality of Thorne is committed to acting in favor of families, and that the well being of family and their concerns are an integral part of municipal priorities;
WHEREAS	 the person to be appointed will represent the municipality in terms of families issues on the steering committee;

FOR THESE REASONS:

It is moved by N. CHARETTE seconded by D. STAFFORD and unanimously resolved:

THAT	Jammie-Lee Coursol be appointed municipal representative for the family policy on the steering committee. 

CARRIED

18.		MAYOR’S REPORT OF THE MRC MONTHLY MEETING  
		Recognition of John Petty and Rick Valin
Acknowledgment of their contributions and achievements.
Results of the Terry Fox Run
Review of participation and outcomes from the event.
Campbell's Bay Lumière Project
Updates and progress on the project.
Pilot Program for Flexible Working Hours
Discussion on the implementation and feedback from the pilot.
Updates to Policy for Managerial Staff
Review of recent changes and implications for management.
Policy for Addressing Violence and Harassment in the Workplace
Presentation of new policy measures to ensure a safe work environment.
Land Tax Sales
Overview of upcoming land tax sales in Fort Coulonge, Grande-Calumet, Portage du Fort, and Bristol.
Notice of Motion Regarding Municipal Evaluation
Introduction of a motion for discussion in the upcoming meeting.
2024 Agreement with Snowmobile Clubs
Review and approval of the agreement for the coming year.

Collaboration Agreement with Innergex
Discussion of terms and benefits of the partnership.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Request for Road Marking on Highway 148
Consideration of safety measures and marking requirements.
Flood Adaptation Plan Project
Update on project status and next steps for flood preparedness.

19.		VARIA
		
 20.		PAYMENT OF INVOICES
		Resolution   132- 10/2024  

It is moved by R. BLASKIE seconded by M. BEAN and unanimously resolved:

THAT the invoices totaling $ 128 085.47 are paid. 

I, the undersigned, STACY LAFLEUR, Director General for the Municipality of Thorne, certify that there are funds available to pay the expenses listed below.


522

859

[bookmark: _Hlk178839285]9231-6082 Québec inc.	$ 5 379.47			Lafleur, Stacy		$ 26.84
9828745 – Mc Grimmon	$ 1 651.83			Laurentide ressources	$ 204.60
Bell			$ 79.28				MacEwen Petroleum	$ 4 036.84
		Beneva			$ 1 438.52			Micro B			$ 58.00
	Benson			$ -72.27				Ministère de la Sécurité 	$ 62 155.00
		BNC Trust		$ 1 926.02			Ministre du Revenu		$ 9 625.79
		Canada Customs		$ 3 773.18			National Bank		$ 345.85
		Canadian Tire		$ 82.16				Payroll			$ 29 147.62
		Dale’s Home hardware	$ 1 054.82			Petro Pontiac		$ 336.58
		Deveau Avocats		$ 1 582.34			Petty Cash		$ 62.00
	Dignard Thibault		$ 1 063.52			Pièces de camions 		$1 017.17
		Fire Alert Gatineau		$ 896.98				PME inter Notaire		$ 2 449.00
Hydro Qc			$ 1 685.53			Pontiac Printshop		$ 183.96
Gauthier, Kathleen		$ 23.18				Telebec			$ 571.22
Gerard Labelle CPA inc	$ 2 213.27     			Villeneuve, Chantal	$ 66.64
Lafleur, Jean-Paul		$ 400.00                                  
		
			
		Whereof, this certificate is given in Ladysmith, this October 8, 2024.
 



		_________________________________
		Stacy Lafleur, Director General 

		CARRIED

21.	QUESTION PERIOD   
		Mrs. Renaud raised questions about the composting program.

Mr. Soroka inquired whether the deadline for bringing brush to the transfer site could be extended by two additional weeks.

Mrs. Born and Mrs. Renaud suggested creating an online petition in response to the recent property assessment increases.

Mr. Taylor posed further questions regarding the Fire Department.

22.		ADJOURNMENT OF THE MEETING
		Resolution 133-10/2024 

It is moved by R. WILLS seconded by J. COURSOL and unanimously resolved:

THAT the meeting be adjourned at 8:23 p.m. 

	CARRIED

Next regular sitting of Council will be held at 7 p.m. on November 12, 2024

	




________________________				___________________________
		Karen Kelly						Stacy Lafleur 
	Mayor							Director General
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